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IRAILA 
SEPTEMBER 
Monthly Member Newsletter 

 
FROM THE KITCHEN 
The Board of Directors have decided to suspend 
the September & October Monthly Dinners to 
allow for kitchen upgrades and basement tile 
removal, and will work in concert with existing 
rentals for use of the kitchen for their events. We 
are looking forward to this year’s Morzilla Dinner & 
Bazaar! 
 
OINKARIS WELCOMING NEW MEMBERS 
The Oinkari Basque Dancers will welcome new 
members on September 14, 21, & 28 at noon at 
the Basque Center. All potential new members 
must be 14 years of age by September 1 or a 
freshman in high school. Oinkaris only accept new 
members during this time period and new dancers 
must attend at least one (but preferably all three) 
of the practices. No prior Basque dance 
experience is necessary. All Oinkaris must be 
members (or children of members, if under the 
age of 18) of Euzkaldunak. Please wear athletic 
clothing. If you have any questions, please email 
our Dance Directors, Michael Lejardi and Amaya 
Herrera (michael@oinkari.org, 
amayaherrera@oinkari.org). 
 
DINNER HOSTS 
Basque Foundation Inc. would like to thank the 
families and organizations who have acted as 
hosts for a monthly dinner. We are always in need 
of additional assistance. Please email 
vicepresident@basquecenter.com​ to get involved! 
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BASQUE CENTER BLOOD DRIVES 
It's not just a sneaking suspicion, Basques have 
special blood. With some of the highest 
concentrations of both O and Rh negative types, 
we have something that sets us apart. We can 
make a difference in the lives of others by 
donating our special blood right in the Basque 
Center Dance Hall. Come down and save a life on 
October 13 and December 8 (both Mondays). You 
can schedule now at redcrossblood.org or in the 
American Red Cross Blood Donor app with the 
sponsor code basque.  
 
BOISEKO GAZTEAK 2025-2026 
REGISTRATION 
It's now time to get ready for the 2025-2026 
season! 
Registration: 
Online registration for Boiseko Gazteak will begin 
on Tuesday, September 2. It will be accessible 
until Tuesday, September 16. In order to access 
the online registration forms on September 2, 
please use the following link: 
basquecenter.com/community/boiseko-gazteak/ 
In order to dance with Boiseko Gazteak, 
Parents/Guardians (NOT Grandparents) must be 
members of Euzkaldunak. If you are not currently 
a member of Euzkaldunak, you may become a 
member by contacting Patty Gabica 
(secretary@basquecenter.com) or by registering 
for Euzkaldunak membership during the Boiseko 
registration on the evening of September 16. 
 
Costume Information: 
Procuring enough fabric continues to be an issue 
right now, and we are concerned about providing 
enough costumes for all of our dancers. During 
registration, we will also be asking for information 
about your costume needs. If you or someone you 
know has costumes to sell, please feel free to 
contact Ruth Manthey-Wray (504-495-4882 or 
ruthjmanthey@gmail.com). 
Group Organization: 

●​ Txikitxuak (txiki) – 4-5 year olds 
○​ (must be at least 4 by 10/1/25) 

●​ Azkarrak – 6-7 years old 
●​ Txulitoak – 8-10 years old 
●​ Nagusiak – 11-14 years old 
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BOISEKO GAZTEAK REGISTRATION, 
CONTINUED 
 
Teachers & Musicians Wanted: 
The board is looking for teaching volunteers to 
assist the directors for each age group. This 
program cannot continue without the people who 
are committed to teaching every Tuesday night for 
nine weeks before Christmas and nine weeks 
after Christmas. Teaching is also a great 
opportunity for current high school kids to earn 
volunteer hours. Please think about joining the 
crew that continues to pass on our culture to these 
wonderful kids year after year. If you are 
interested, please contact Jill Aldape 
(208-866-8883 or jill.aldape@saintalphonsus.org). 
Similarly, we are also looking for musicians (txistu, 
accordion, & tambourine) to provide live music 
during practices and performances. If you are 
interested, please contact Nikki Totorica 
(208-867-2175 or nikkitotorica@gmail.com). 
 
2025-2026 Calendar (tentative): 
9/2 - Online registration begins 
9/14, 21, 28 - Oinkari new kids' practice (Basque 
Center) 
9/16 - Onsite registration at 7PM, including new 
costume measuring and used costume 
buying/selling (Basque Center) 
9/23 - First practice at 7PM (each Tuesday until 
12/2, no practice on Nov. 25) 
11/8 - Euzkaldunak Morzilla Dinner, hosted by 
Boiseko Gazteak (Basque Center basement) 
12/7 - Winter Show at 1PM (Basque Block) 
12/20 - Sheepherders Ball (Basque Center) 
1/6 - Practice resumes at 7PM (each Tuesday 
until March 3) 
3/8 - Spring Show at 1PM (Basque Block) 
7/28 - Practice at 7PM 
8/1 - San Inazio performance (Basque Block) 
 
BASQUE MUSEUM MUS LESSONS 
Join us this fall for FREE Mus lessons at the 
Basque Museum! Lessons will be held in the 
gallery on Tuesday evenings beginning at 6 PM. 
No need to register- just show up on October 7, 
14, 28, and November 4. For more information, 
call 208-343-1848. 
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OINKARI SAGARDOTEGI–NOVEMBER 15  
Mark your calendars! The Oinkari Sagardotegi 
Dinner is back! Please join us on Saturday, 
November 15, as we transform the Basque Center 
into a traditional Basque Sagardotegi. Your ticket 
includes a traditional Sagardotegi dinner cooked 
by Chef Jesus Alcelay, a silent auction, a night full 
of txotxing, and more! Tickets will go on sale in 
October and will only be available for purchase 
through the Oinkari website, 
oinkari.org/sagardotegi.  
 
SAN INAZIO PILOTA FESTIVAL 
Forty-two players from Boise, San Francisco, 
Chino, and Euskal Herria participated in a Basque 
Pilota Festival during San Inazio. In-person 
attendees, as well as virtual viewers around the 
world via online streaming, had an opportunity to 
watch competitive pala and esku pilota games and 
a tournament featuring professional women’s esku 
pilota players. The Euskal Herria 4 ½ handball 
tournament featured Olatz Arrizabalaga, Enara 
Gaminde, Amaia Alday and Itxaso Erasun, with 
Enara Gaminde becoming this year’s Txapeldun. 
The tournament was made possible with the help 
of Lur Intxaurtza of the Munduko Pilota Batzarra 
(MPB), in order to bring elite women players to 
Boise with the intention to promote pilota among 
the younger generations, and especially among 
girls.  
Thank you to all who came to the fronton and to 
the players who participated in the festival. An 
added thanks to those who engaged in setup and 
running of the event! 
A final thank you for funding and donations from 
Euzkaldunak, the Boise Fronton Association, and 
Michael Lejardi for the new sound system and for 
our live video streaming setup. 
 
FALL PALA LEAGUES BEGIN SEPTEMBER 6 
Fall 2025 Pala League begins the week of 
September 8, and all leagues play their final game 
December 20 in the afternoon before 
Sheepherders Ball. If you are interested in playing 
pala or other Basque Pilota at the fronton in an 
upcoming season, please contact 
boisefronton@gmail.com. 
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Corner:  
Thanks for a great Jaialdi! 
 
It’s hard to believe that it’s already been a 
month since Jaialdi, and what an amazing 
event it turned out to be! It has been said 
many times “it takes a village” to organize, 
coordinate and host an event the magnitude 
that Jaialdi has grown to be and Jaialdi 
2025 was no exception; it took a village and 
a whole lot more. Without the support of 
Euzkaldunak, our members, volunteers, and 
the entire community, Jaialdi would not be 
possible. We hope we can all look back at Jaialdi 2025 and be proud of the tremendous festival Boise put on 
celebrating our Basque culture. 
 
We would like to say a huge “ESKERRIK ASKO” to the following Committee Chairs of Jaialdi 2025 who worked 
countless hours to ensure Jaialdi turned out to be the success it was:  

Lael Uberuaga-Rodgers 
PJ Mansisidor 
Janice Mainvil 
Oinkari Basque Dancers 
George Totorica 
Ted Totorica 
Annie Gavica 

Alicia Knox 
Patty Gabica 
Miren Lete-Odencrantz 
Lisa Achabal Norton 
Doug Sumpter 
Angela Yraguen Calovich 
 

Tere Achabal 
Ramon Ysursa 
Kristin Guerricabeitia 
Anita Guerricabeitia 
Martin Bilbao 
Maite Zabala 
 

Henar Chico 
Amaia Donahue 
Johnny Boyd 
Ryan Boyd 
Diana Lachiondo 
Alicia Lachiondo 

Additionally, we would like to thank the 500+ volunteers (too many to name individually) who gave their time, 
energy and enthusiasm to the festival. Jaialdi simply couldn’t happen without the time and energy given by our 
community.  

Jaialdi by the Numbers  
In the coming months we’ll be assembling a more detailed report with more facts and figures, which will be 
shared at the January annual membership meeting. Until then, here are some preliminary fun facts. 

20,000 at Expo Idaho 
4,000 at Festara (sold out!) 
5,500 at Sports Night (sold out!) 
4,000 attendees at Dantzaldi 

(Basque Block exact numbers are 
anyone’s guess, but the Block was 
very well attended all week!) 

11,000 chorizos 
5,700 solomo sandwiches  
53,000 croquetas 

Jaialdi Merchandise 
If you were not able to make it to the Jaialdi merch booth or would like to get another Jaialdi t-shirt, sweatshirt 
or other Jaialdi items, there is still time! The online store is currently open and will close September 15, 2025. 
Visit www.jaialdi.com and click on the link for merchandise. 
 
Mil esker!  Amy, Ana, Rod, and Tyler 
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BASQUE MUSEUM EUSKARA CLASSES 
Registration is now open for fall Euskara classes, 
online and in-person. Beginners to advanced 
levels available! Check out the Basque Museum’s 
website for a full list of classes. For more 
information, visit 
basquemuseum.eus/learn/euskara. 
 
BASQUE-ING IN LANGUAGE LEARNING 
Back when he began learning Basque, Evan 
Madill, author of Basque-ing in Language 
Learning, was set back by the lack of resources 
for beginners. Recently, he decided to write the 
book he wished he had back then. Basque-ing in 
Language Learning is a casual (and occasionally 
sarcastic) introduction to the Basque language. 
But don’t be fooled by the laid-back tone; there is 
plenty of trivia on Basque culture, history, and 
mythology. You’ll cover the essentials of this 
unique language, including getting your feet wet in 
the endless sea of suffixes, and learning the 
Nor-Nori-Nork agreements. Available now on 
Amazon. 

 

UDALEKU 2025 
In 2025, Euzkaldunak offered partial scholarships 
to local Basque children who were interested in 
attending Udaleku (held this summer in Elko, 
Nevada). Formerly known as Music Camp, 
Udaleku came into being in April 1974 when 
various Basque clubs joined together to create the 
North American Basque Organizations, Inc. 
(NABO) with the purpose of promoting and 
encouraging our common Basque heritage. Since 
those early days the bonds between Basques in 
the United States have been strengthened and 
extended. The annual Udaleku, sponsored by 
NABO and hosted by one of our member 
organizations, has contributed much to this 
growth. The first camp was held in Boise, Idaho 
(Bogus Basin) in 1975. Since then, hundreds of 
young Basques have gathered for two weeks 
each summer in a different city of the extended 
Basque community in the United States. Under 
the direction of local and visiting talent from 
Europe, participants study Basque folk dance, 
music, singing, and games (such as mus and 
pala). Besides being a good learning experience, 
the camp offered the participants a great 
opportunity to develop ties and friendships with 
other young Basques from many states whose 
parents and ancestors came from both the 
northern and southern parts of Euskal Herria. The 
relationships they formed increase the present 
and future interaction between all of our Basque 
clubs. Those who received partial Euzkaldunak 
scholarships in 2025 were Jimmy & Johnny 
Aldape, Nerea & Oihana Arana, and Jaione & 
Alois Krakau. 
 
JAIALDI MERCH AVAILABLE ONLINE UNTIL 
SEPTEMBER 15 
Did you miss out on your Jaialdi souvenirs? Shirts, 
hats, stickers, coffee mugs? You have ONE LAST 
CHANCE to get your goodies. Online store closes 
September 15 so don’t miss out! Go to jaialdi.com 
to get your merch! 
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OMENALDIA MEMORIAL MASS–11/2 
Please join us Sunday, November 2 at 2 PM for 
our annual Omenaldia Memorial Mass, this year at 
Risen Christ Catholic Church (11511 W Lake 
Hazel Road). The first Omenaldia was held in 
1996 and since then, the Basque community in 
the Treasure Valley has gathered together to 
remember the loved ones that have passed away 
in the past year. If you would like to remember 
someone that has passed away since last 
October, please call or email Annie at the Basque 
Museum, 208-343-2671 or 
annieg@basquemuseum.eus. There will be a 
potluck after mass, so please bring a dish to 
share. All dishes should be able to be served at 
room temperature or brought in a heated 
container to keep it at temperature. Drinks, plates, 
utensils, and napkins will be provided. 
 
EUZKALDUNAK PHOTOS WANTED 
We all use our cell phones to take a lot of pictures, 
but have you thought about sharing those photos 
with future generations? We have a large 
collection of historical pictures (San 
Inazio, Oinkari dancing, Morzilla making, Mus 
Dinner, etc.) from past eras, but will our children 
have pictures of this era? Do you have photos 
from past Euzkaldunak events? We are interested 
in any pictures that capture our rich history and/or 
our current activities. They can include photos 
from local events like Jaialdi, San Inazio, 
Sheepherders Ball, monthly dinners, etc., or 
anything that involves our member activities like 
Boiseko Gazteak, Txantxangorriak, Aiztan Artean, 
Biotzetik, or Oinkari Dancers. Historical photos of 
the Basque Center facility are always appreciated 
as well. Your submissions (if necessary) will be 
digitally scanned, archived and placed on the 
website. If you have photos to share, please 
contact Ed Orbea at photos@basquecenter.com 
or Ricardo Yanci at yanciricardo@gmail.com. 
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MEMORIALS 
Elias Lete 
Miguel & Carrie Bilbao 
Phil & Margaret Legarreta 
Dave & Jeannie Eiguren 
Frank & Kathy Arana 
Trina Arana-Barrett 
John Bilbao 
Javier & Gloria Guerricabeitia 
Jose & Mari Eguren 
Joe & Mary Lasuen 
Steve & Karen Parker Cope 
John R & Juliana Aldape 
Jess Lete 
 
Mari Amuchastegui 
Javier & Gloria Guerricabeitia 
John R & Juliana Aldape 
Mark & Lisa Achurra Guerry 
 
Gurutzne Jayo 
Dave & Liz Hardesty 
Jan Gaythwaite 
Eileen Hill 
Luise “Lu” Echevarria 
John R & Juliana Aldape 
Alberto Bereziartua & Toni Ansotegui 
Christine Ansotegui 
Jennifer Deger 
Tim Dolan & Dennis Jumaquio 
Scott & Angie Iglesias Howard 
 
Gary Schaffner 
Gerri Achurra 
 
Cecil Jayo 
John R & Juliana Aldape 
Scott & Angie Iglesias Howard 
 
John Urresti 
John R & Juliana Aldape 
 
Flora Aldazabal 
Mark & Lisa Achurra Guerry 
 

OINKARI MEMORIAL DONATIONS 
Oinkaris appreciate these gifts as they help fund 
our costumes, equipment and travel. Donations, 
including for memorials, are graciously accepted 
online at oinkari.org/donationsgrants, or via mail:  

Oinkari Basque Dancers 
PO Box 1011 

Boise, ID 83701 
 

Eskerrik Asko to the following who made 
donations to Oinkari: 
 

In memory of Henry Urza 
John and Juliana Aldape 

 
In memory of Dorothy Basey 

Patricia Landa 
 
 

GOIAN BEGO 
Maria Goitiandia Amuchastegui 
Cecil Jayo 
Gurutzne Beristain Jayo 
Elias Lete 
John J. Urresti 

 
NEW EUZKALDUNAK MEMBERS 
Wally Allington 
Ramon Aberasturi 
Mike Aphessetche 
Shana Aphessetche 
Alicia Aranguren 
Jon Urza Breeden 
Samantha Saman 
Victoria Urza 
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AUGUST & SEPTEMBER ZORIONAK 
If you don’t see your birthday during your birthday month and would like it to show up on this list, please email 
secretary@basquecenter.com so it can be added to our database. 
Margaret Abadia-Campbell, Abigail Acarregui, Joanna Aizpitarte, Aitor Alcelay, Michelle Alzola, Mikel 
Amuchastegui, Josephine Anchustegui, Tucker Anderson, Toni Ansotegui, Tamara Shapiro Ansotegui, 
Shana Aphessetche, Rachel Aramburu, Kathy Arana, Jon Arrieta, JJ Astorquia, David Ayarra, Irene 
Baalson, Myrna Barriatua, Nate Baumann, Steve Beitia, Doug Bender, Argia Larrocea Berard, Bryan 
Berggren, Erik Berggren, Alice Beristain, Denny Beroiz, Denny Beroiz, Matea Berria, Morrie Berriochoa, 
Aitor Biain, Maite Biain, Aitor Bidaburu, Mark Bieter, Veronica Bolles, Laura Arriaga-Bowman, Laurie Simplot 
Braun, Kirk Braun, Genie Brollier, Leandra Burns, Sandy Cameron, Marge Campbell, Mark Cantrell, Dolores 
Hormaechea Chapman, Henar Chico, Tammie Colburn, David Cook, Danielle Coyle, Brady Coyle, Rachel 
Dowd, Yvonne Echevarria, Tara Eiguren, Michael Franzoia, Teresa Franzoia, Kristina Franzoia, Gina 
Gamboa, Kristopher Gandiaga, Jude Gary, IV, Alaina Gavica, Preston Glaisyer, Caitlin Goicoechea-Hart, 
Carmen Goitiandia, Alexander Goyhenetche, Carmen Totorica- Griggs, Ed Guerricabeitia, David Hardesty, 
Matthew Harvey, Creed Herbold, Ann Heringer, Jacq Herring, Marianne Hickman, Eileen Hill, Anna Hofman, 
Tomas Holbrook, Alex Homaechevarria, Ceedy Homaechevarria, Mary Hormaechea, Terri Hovda, Alise 
Hulford, Jaime Hull, Maite Iribarren-Gorrindo, Susan Mendiola Jaca, Elizabeth Jayo, Treyvlin Jones, Scott 
Kaltenecker, Nikki Kerns, Alicia Knox, Joni Krakau, Celeste Landa, Erica Larrea, Jon Larrea, Teresa 
Larrocea, Ryan Larrondo, Ray Larrondo, John Larson, Samuel Larson, Sandra Larson, Doug Larzelier, Dan 
Lasuen, Joe Lecegui, Miguel Legarreta, Jose Luis Lejarcegui, Liz Lejardi, Wendi Lete, Nere Lete, Jess Lete, 
Julian Lete, Rick Lierz, Miren Maguregui, Esteban Malaxechebarria, Becky Malaxechebarria, Anne-Marie 
Mansisidor DeCouto, Ruth Manthey-Wray, Mary Jo Aldape Maxam, Molly Mendiguren, Maria Mendiola, 
Maria Mendiola-Moffis, Bobbi-Jo Meuleman, James C Miller, Lukas Allen Miller, Anita Murelaga, Mitch 
Murgoitio, Judith C Murray, Isla Nelson, Lisa Norton, Abi Norton, Bo Norton, Aisea Odencrantz, John 
Odiaga, Norma Odiaga, Surine Odiaga-Gremling, Pedro G Ormaza, Ana Overgaard, Julie Pagel, Kamryn 
Landa Phay, Argia Larrocea Phillips, Julie Muguira Preston, Ben Rhoades, Emily Ruprecht, Dolores 
Salutregui, Julian Salutregui, Julian Salutregui, Martin Sarasqueta, Edu Sarria, Cathy D Seamons, Gav 
Shapiro, Marne Navarro Sieber, Rosita Skoro, Stephanie Stout, Declan Teegarden, Tony Totorica, Renee 
Uberuaga, David Uberuaga, Jean Uranga, Dee Ann Urresti, Rosa Urrutia, Luis Urrutia, Nicholas Vietri, Gina 
Welsh, Jennifer Weske, Jason Whitehead, Maria Willacy, Theresa Willerup, Sophia Wolfe, Brian Wonderlich, 
Andy Wood, Michelle Knox Yochum, Andrew Ysursa, Ramon Ysursa, John Ysursa, Joe Ysursa, Ellie 
Ysursa, Rob Yzaguirre, Daniela Aizpitarte Zaczek, Patti Zatica, Steve Zatica, Kristen Zubizarreta, Jon 
Zubizarreta 
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BASQUE CENTER RENTAL 
To inquire about renting the Basque Center for a function or meeting, please contact Albert Totorica, Basque 
Center Rental Manager, at rentals@basquecenter.com, visit basquecenter.com/rentals, or call 
208-331-5097. Euzkaldunak members receive discounted rental rates. 

 
Jaclyn Lasuen, 

Newsletter Editor 

NEWSLETTER INFORMATION 
Our newsletter is composed of submissions from our Basque Center membership, and 
we want to hear from you! Send your news to newsletter@basquecenter.com by 
Monday, September 22, to appear in the next newsletter. For mailing address changes, 
contact Patty Gabica at secretary@basquecenter.com. 

2025 EUZKALDUNAK EVENTS 

9/20: September Welcome Back Dinner–CANCELED 11/8: Morzilla Dinner / Bazaar / Bingo 
10/18: October Dinner–CANCELED 12/20: Sheepherders Ball 

    
    
    
    
    
    
    
    

 

 
Iraila 2025 - page 10 of 10 

 

2025 BOARD OF DIRECTORS  BASQUE CENTER STAFF 
Mike Franzoia, President 
Ricardo Yanci, Vice President 
Isana Bengoetxea, Director 
Mark Bieter, Director 
Jessica Bilbao, Director 
Joseba Criswell, Director 
Amaia Donahue, Director 
Bo Norton, Director 
Rosa Totorica, Director 
Travis Wright, Director 
 

 Patty Gabica, Secretary and Treasurer 
Julian Lete, Operations Manager 
Albert Totorica, Rental Manager 
Jesus Alcelay, Chef 
Bartenders: Sean Aucutt, Tom Sipes, 
Noah Storey 
 
N.A.B.O. DELEGATES 
Mark Bieter (board delegate) 
Alex Wray (Euzkaldunak delegate) 
 

To contact the entire board (10 directors), send an email to board@basquecenter.com. 
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